#### Kingdom of Morocco

# **Ex-Post Evaluation of Japanese Technical Cooperation Project** "The Technical Cooperation Project for Improvement of Maternal Healthcare in the Rural Area"

("Le Projet d'ameriolation des soins de santé maternelle en milieu rural")

External Evaluators: Hisami NAKAMURA & Junko FUJIWARA, OPMAC Corporation 0. Summary

Sufficient consistency with the needs in rural areas of Morocco for the improvement of maternal care ensured a high relevancy of this Project. Although the Project managed to produce the expected outputs through activities in the two Pilot Provinces, insufficient inputs slightly reduced its efficiency. On the other hand, the approach to establish practical models brought about remarkable effectiveness and impacts as well as high sustainability. In particular, the impact of Mother's Classes introduced with JICA support related to this Project deserves special mention.

In light of the above, this project is evaluated to be highly satisfactory.

# 1. Project Description



**Project Locations** 



#### 1.1 Background

In the Kingdom of Morocco, the reduction of economic and social gaps between urban and rural areas has been a crucial issue for national development. In the field of maternal healthcare, there have been considerable regional disparities in extensions of service which has lead to disparities in health status of pregnant and parturient women and to maternal mortality.

Japan started cooperation in the field of maternal healthcare in Morocco in the fiscal year of 2001 and implemented a grant aid project, "The Project for Improvement of Maternal Healthcare in Rural Areas" which aimed at improving facilities and equipment for maternal healthcare in the three regions of Fès-Boulmane, Méknès-Tafilalet and Guelmin-Es-Smara. Ahter that, the Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) conducted two training courses in Japan for Moroccan trainees: "Improvement of Maternal and Child Healthcare in Rural Areas" (from FY 2002) and "Local Health Administration" (from FY 2004).

With this background, the government of Morocco requested from Japan technical cooperation to improve skills in maternal healthcare in rural areas. Following this request, JICA conducted a preliminary study in July 2004 and initiated the technical cooperation project "The Project for Improvement of Maternal Healthcare in Rural Area" in the two pilot provinces of Séfrou (Fès-Boulmane) and Ifrane (Méknès-Tafilalet).

Overall Goal		<ol> <li>Health conditions of women in reproductive age in rural area are improved in the 3 target regions.</li> <li>Results of the Project are diffused in the 3 target regions.</li> </ol>			
Project Purp	pose	Appropriate health and medical services are provided to women in reproductive age in rural areas of the pilot provinces.			
	Output 1	Continuous Education / Training system for health staff in order to improve knowledge and skills on maternal health are established in the pilot provinces.			
Outputs	Output 2	Operational planning capacity with relation to maternal health of provincial health service delegations in rural areas is reinforced.			
	Output 3	Programs for Information Education and Communication (IEC) activities for maternal care in rural areas are reinforced.			
	Output 4	Strategy for mobile clinics for maternal health in rural areas is reinforced in the pilot provinces.			
Inputs		<ul> <li>Japanese Side: <ol> <li>Experts</li> <li>experts for the long-term, 9 experts for the short-term</li> <li>48 Trainees received</li> <li>None for Third-County Training Programs</li> <li>Equipment: 37.84 million yen</li> <li>Local Cost: 71.56 million yen</li> <li>Others (incl. dispatch of related missions): 13.67 million yen</li> </ol> </li> <li>Morocco Side: <ol> <li>36 Counterparts</li> <li>Project office space in Séfrou Provincial Health Service Delegation and office space for Japanese experts in the Ministry of Health</li> <li>Salary and per diem for duty trips by counterpart personnel, fuel costs for mobile clinic vehicles, and a part of costs for continuous education training at provincial hospitals</li> </ol> </li> </ul>			
Total Cost		365.98 million yen			
Period of Cooperation		November 2004 – November 2007			
Implementing Agency		Population Department of Ministry of Health, Regional Health Service Delegations of Fès-Boulmane, Méknés-Tafilalet and Guelmim-Es-Smara, Provincial Health Service Delegation of Séfrou and Ifrane			
Cooperation Agency in Japan		The Japanese Red Cross Kyushu International College of Nursing [Other Cooperation Agency] Relevant institutions in the City of Munakata (receiving the Country Training Program)			

# 1.2 Project Outline

	[Grant Aid] The Project of Improvement of Maternal Healthcare in
	Rural Areas (1/2 and 2/2)
	[Dispatch of Experts] Advisor to the Ministry of Health, Expert in
	Improvement of Maternal and Child Care in Rural Areas, Expert for
	supporting implementation of Mothers' Classes, and so on.
	[Training] "The project for the Improvement of Maternal and Child
Related Projects	Health Care at Errachidia Province" (County Focused Training),
Related 110jects	"Maternal and Infant Health Support" (Third Country Training),
	"Improvement of Maternal and Child Health Care" (Country
	Training)
	[JOCV] Midwives for supporting the implementation of Mothers'
	Classes
	[Other donors] UNFPA: Support for "Health Cards for Women"
	(Carnet de Santé de la Femme") and for training

# **1.3** Outline of the Terminal Evaluation

1.3.1 Achievement of the Overall Goal

In terms of the Overall Goal 1, it was pointed out that it was difficult to statistically verify any reduction in maternal mortality in rural areas due to the issue of the health statistics system in Morocco. In the case where a pregnant women living in a rural area is transferred to a provincial or regional hospital and then dies at that hospital, the death is reported as "maternal mortality in an urban area". On the other hand, it was expected that the Overall Goal 2 would be achieved because the Project was already in a preparatory stage for the diffusion of the results of the Project.

# 1.3.2 Achievement of Project Purpose

There are three verifiable indicators for the Project Purpose. Although Indicator 1, the proportion of postnatal checkups, was achieved, other indicators missed their targets. In terms of Indicator 2, the proportion of diagnostic and care of high risk pregnancy, performance before and after the Project was difficult to assess because the definition of "high risk pregnancy" was changed during the Project.

#### 1.3.3 Recommendations

The terminal evaluation report proposed the following recommendations: "further improvement of maternal healthcare in the pilot provinces" and "diffusion of the Project results".

The former of the above two included enhancement of the management of the Provincial Health Service Delegations in the pilot provinces, reinforcement of the implementation arrangements for the continuous education for midwifes and nurses, the strengthening of human resource development and other activities related to maternal healthcare. This was achieved through the strengthening of networks among ex-trainees who participated in training in Japan and an increased public awareness of maternal healthcare through enhancing collaboration with other sectors, including community development and education. In addition, the report recommended follow-up support by JICA after completion of the Project.

The latter of the two included nationwide extension of the model of continuous education. Also, the implementation of third country training in Morocco was recommended in order to extend the Project results to other Western African countries since human resources qualified in maternal and child care were developed through the Project.

#### 2. Outline of the Evaluation Study

# 2.1 External Evaluator Hisami NAKAMURA, OPMAC Cooperation Junko FUJIWARA, OPMAC Cooperation

# 2.2 Duration of Evaluation Study

The Evaluation Study was carried out as follows: Duration of the Study: November, 2010 – October, 2011 Duration of the Field Study: March 6<sup>th</sup> – March 25<sup>th</sup>, 2011 and June 19<sup>th</sup> – June 25<sup>th</sup>, 2011

#### 2.3 Constraints during the Evaluation Study

#### [Appropriateness of Indicators and Availability of Data]

For verifying the effectiveness of the Project, it was necessary to assess the achievement of indicators for outputs and project purpose as defined in the Project Design Matrix (PDM), which shows the project outline. However, in the PDM for this Project, there were indicators with inadequate logic as well as indicators with ambiguous definitions. In addition, for some indicators, there were difficulties in collecting adequate data during project implementation. Due to these factors, it was impossible to clearly mention the attainment level or to make predictions about some indicators in the terminal evaluation report. The ex-post evaluation team therefore reviewed and made suppositions about the achievement of the Outputs and the Project Purpose of the Project at the time of the ex-post evaluation after first revising or redefining those indicators, and setting additional or alternative indicators according to consultation with persons involved in the Project.

#### [Accessibility to the beneficiaries in the target areas of the Project]

Theoretically, for an impact analysis of the Project, it was necessary to assess the impacts of the Project on pregnant and parturient women in the pilot provinces and the target regions, these being the expected beneficiaries of the Project. However, there were physical difficulties in conducting a beneficiary survey with a statistically significant number of samples targeting pregnant and parturient women as they were scattered in widespread rural areas. Therefore, the ex-post evaluation examined the impacts of the Project on the target beneficiaries by analyzing statistical data from the Ministry of Health and the Provincial Health Service Delegations in the pilot provinces as well as qualitative data collected through interviews with pregnant and parturient women who were visiting health institutions at the time when the site visit of the ex-post evaluation team was taking place.

# **3.** Results of the Evaluation (Overall Rating: A<sup>1</sup>)

# 3.1 Relevance (Rating: 3<sup>2</sup>)

3.1.1 Relevance with the Development Plan of Morocco

The Health Action Plan 2003-07 (*Plan d'action santé*, 2003-2007), the key policy document of the Ministry of Health, addressed the enhancement of the "Program for Maternity without Risk" (*Programme de la Maternité sans Risque*) in order to achieve a reduction in maternal mortality as one policy priority at the time of planning for the Project. The Action Plan addressed issues including the improvement of gaps in access to health services between urban and rural areas, the development of health and medical staff and increasing organizational strength. These issues remained a priority in the national health plan until the completion of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> A: Highly satisfactory, B: Satisfactory, C: Partially satisfactory, D: Unsatisfactory

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> ③: High, ②: Fair, ①: Low

#### the Project.

During implementation of the Project, the King of Morocco announced the "National Initiative for Human Development" (INDH: *Initiative National pour le Développment Humain*), which included the "Poverty Reduction Program in Rural Areas." In this program, the reduction of maternal and infant and child mortality was the first priority for the health sector. In addition, the "Plan for the Reduction of Maternal Mortality in the framework of INDH" covered the two pilot provinces of the Project, Séfrou and Ifrane, as target areas.

This Project was therefore consistent with the Morocco's national health policy for the reduction of maternal mortality at the both the times of the ex-ante evaluation and project completion.

#### 3.1.2 Relevance with the Development Needs of Morocco

At country level, the maternal mortality rate of Morocco did not change: 228 per 100,000 live births in 1997<sup>3</sup> and 227 per 100,000 live births in 2004<sup>4</sup>. On the other hand, the maternal mortality rate in rural areas decreased from 307 to 267 in the same period, though it was still much higher than the mortality rate in urban areas (186 in 2004). Also, there was a considerable gap between urban and rural areas in access to health services. According to a report by the Ministry of Health, the institutional delivery rate in rural areas was only 30% while more than 80% of deliveries were at medical institutions in urban areas.

The target group of the Project was women of reproductive age in the pilot provinces. The size of the target population in Séfrou was 68,000 in 2004 and 75,000 in 2007. Ifrane had a target population of 41,000 in 2003 and 42,000 in 2007. At the provincial level, Séfrou had 5,714 estimated number of births in 2004 and 5,591 in 2008, while Ifran had 3,043 in 2004 and 2,934 in 2008. As of 2003, the institutional delivery rate was 59% in Séfrou and 55% in Ifrane, both of which were slightly below the national average of 60%.

Considering this situation, the Project was consistent with the need for improvement of maternal healthcare not only in the Pilot Provinces but also in the country as a whole.

In addition, at the time of ex-ante evaluation of the Project, a Project Cycle Management (PCM) workshop was held for the planning and designing of the Project with the participation of persons concerned from the Department of Population (Ministry of Health) as well as health and medical staff in the target provinces. Through this workshop, it was recognized that health and medical staff, including midwives and nurses providing services, understood the problems of health service for pregnant and parturient women in rural areas. Also, the workshop enabled the stakeholders of the Project to analyze and share the necessity for the capacity development of health and medical staff. This planning process ensured the relevance of the Project.

Furthermore, the approach taken by the Project was appropriate and remained adequate during project implementation. It was planned that the Project would implement activities in the two Pilot Provinces of Séfrou and Ifrane which had a substantial need for the enhancement of the referral system for maternal care in rural areas as well as for access to tertiary medical institutions and human resources in metropolitan areas, such as Rabat, the capital city of Morocco, and the regional capitals.

# 3.1.3 Relevance with Japan's ODA Policy

At the policy dialogue for economic cooperation between Japan and Morocco in July 1999, assistance in the field of local development for the improvement of gaps between urban and rural areas and poverty reduction was held as one of the five priority areas for the Japanese ODA to Morocco. After this, Japan clarified its commitment to support INDH and added assistance for social development to the priority areas without making any changes in the basic policy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Enqutête National sur la Santé de la Mère et de l'Enfant (1997)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> EPSF: Enquête sur la Population et la Santé Familiale

In the JICA country operation plan for Morocco of 2004, cooperation for the improvement of medical services in rural areas could be seen as part of the assistance for underdeveloped areas in the country, according to the priorities of the Japanese ODA to Morocco. The JICA operation plan in 2007 also targeted the improvement of health services in the priority assistance field, "improvement of social and regional disparities."

Hence, the Project, aiming at the improvement of maternal healthcare in rural areas, was consistent with Japanese ODA policy.

This project was highly relevant to Morocco's health policy to reducing maternal mortality, their development need for maternal health care in rural areas, as well as to Japan's ODA policy, therefore its relevance is high.

# **3.2** Effectiveness (Rating:③)<sup>5</sup>

3.2.1 Effectiveness

To measure effectiveness is to analyze the achievement of the outputs and project purpose and the contribution of outputs in achieving the project purpose at project completion. In this ex-post evaluation, however, the outputs by the Project during the period from project completion to the ex-post evaluation were analyzed. This was because after the completion of the project it could not be verified whether or not the systems which had been established as one of outputs of the Project, had been effectively functioning. Also, in order to verify impacts of the Project, the achievement of the outputs and the project purpose at the time of the ex-post evaluation was examined, and in addition a review was made of the achievements at the time of project completion.

3.2.1.1 Project Outputs 1) Output 1

Continuous Education / Training system for health staff in order to improve knowledge						
and skills for maternal health are established in the Pilot Provinces.						
[Indicator 1] By the completion of the Project, coverage of the continuous education						
program for target health staff (the number of actual participants / the						
number of planned participants) will be 100% in each Pilot Province.						
[Indicator 2] By the completion of the Project, the execution rate of continuous education						
programs (the number of training programs implemented / the number						
planned) will be 100% in each Pilot Province.						

The terminal evaluation report judged that the target for continuous education training programs at provincial level had been achieved. It is verified by the ex-post evaluation that the Output 1 has been mostly achieved.

According to interviews with people involved at the time of ex-post evaluation, the target for continuous education aimed at by the Project was midwives and nurses in charge of maternal care who had less than 3 years experience. This ex-post evaluation thus had to make a judgment on whether the establishment of "the continuous education system" aimed at by the Project was based on the actual performance of continuous education training for newly recruited midwives and nurses after the completion of the Project.

In Séfrou, continuous education training has been continuously implemented at almost same scale as that implemented by the Project (See Table 1). On the other hand, the Provincial Health Service Delegation of Ifrane only implemented three courses: Prenatal Checkups (CPN: Consultation Pre-Natale), Postnatal Checkups (CPoN: Consultation Post-Natale) and Family

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Evaluation of effectiveness is based on comprehensive judgment including the impacts mentioned in Section 3.3.

Planning (PF: Planification Familiale). The execution rate has been less than 30% except in 2009 (See Table 2).

Thus, under the Project, while the Infrane Provincial Health Service Delegation could only implement continuous education at a minimum level, the Sefrou Delegation established a system which can be used as an applicable model for other provinces in the target regions. In addition, the Project pursued not only the implementation of training programs but also the improvement of training contents for "the establishment of the continuous education system". The revision of training contents, which reflected the needs of participants and which is reported in the Project Completion Report, thus contributed to the establishment of the continuous education system.

		2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010
No. of midwives		30	35	35	39	39	43
No. of midwives with less than 3 year-working experience		16	16	16	10	8	4
No. of training courses	Plan	5	14	9	8	6	13
No. of training courses	Actual	5	14	9	8	6	13
No. of month in order in total	Plan	-	-	-	-	-	-
No. of participants in total	Actual	99	189	109	130	63	128
No. of participants with less than	Plan	-	-	-	-	-	-
3 years working experience	Actual	16	16	16	10	8	4

Table 1: Performance of Continuous Education at Provincial Level in Séfrou

Source: Ministère de la Santé, "Santé en chiffres" (Health Statistics) and data provided by the Séfrou Provincial Health Service Delegation

		2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010
No. of midwives		32	32	32	51	51	50
No. of midwives with less than 3 years working experience		8	8	8	14	12	8
No. of two in in a second	Plan	-	12	12	12	12	12
No. of training courses	Actual	-	6	8	8	0	0
No. of participants in total	Plan	102	97	97	32	28	30
No. of participants in total	Actual	32	18	21	22	42	20
No. of participants with less than	Plan	0	18	16	16	12	0
3 years working experience	Actual	0	4	б	7	6	0

Table 2: Performance of Continuous Education at Provincial Level in Ifrane

Source: Ministère de la Santé, "Santé en chiffres" (Health Statistics) and data provided by the Ifrane Provincial Health Service Delegation

The activities for Output 1 comprised of participation in continuous education training at national level. Since national level training largely depends on donors' assistance and as the Ministry of Health selects participants, it is difficult for provincial delegations to send midwives and nurses to train as they plan. However, the Project requested that the Ministry of Health preferentially select midwives and nurses from the Pilot Provinces in order to train them as trainers for training programs at provincial level. As a result, those staff trained through the Project have played the role of trainers in continuous education at provincial level since the completion of the Project. This is a key factor in contributing to the establishment of continuous education at provincial level.

On the other hand, there is a difference in level of achievement of Output 1 between the two Pilot Provinces. The main cause for a lower level of achievement in Infrane was insufficient activity for the establishment of a continuous education system. While project activities focused on Séfrou where the Project Office was located and the Japanese Long-Term Expert was resident, no Long-Term Expert was resident in Infrane. That was because of a fewer number of midwives with less than 3 years experience in Ifrane as well as the management capacity of the Ifrane Provincial Delegation. The lower level of inputs in Ifrane resulted in the lower achievement of the Output 1 there.

2) Output 2

Operational planning capacity\* of the Provincial Health Service Delegations for maternal health in rural areas is reinforced.

[Indicator 1] Activity planning and evaluation by the Provincial Health Service Delegations [Indicator 2] Budgeting of activities

[Indicator 3] Implementation of budget

\*The operational planning capacity is defined as capacity for planning to implement the three activities of continuous education, IEC activities and mobile clinics.

It is estimated that Output 2 could not attain its target set by the Project as there were some issues still to be improved at the time of the ex-post evaluation.

The terminal evaluation report did not mention the achievement of Output 2. Also, at the time of ex-post evaluation, it was difficult to verify the achievement by using quantitative data. Therefore, this ex-post evaluation made a qualitative analysis based on performance data of activities related to maternal healthcare by the Provincial Delegation, and which were provided by the Provincial Delegation.

In terms of the management capacity of the Séfrou Provincial Delegation, the terminal evaluation report judged that planning, implementation and monitoring for the three major components of the Project had been appropriately conducted. At the time of ex-post evaluation, these were still maintained at a certain level.

On the other hand, the terminal evaluation report pointed out that the Infrane Provincial Delegation had problems with management. For example, they did not conduct scheduled supervision of the continuous education<sup>6</sup> for midwives working for health centers in remote areas due to lack of vehicles. They did not have a viewpoint on how to efficiently utilize limited resources, such as the joint implementation of supervision and mobile clinics. Also they did not have the capacity to develop feasible plans or to implement those plans steadily. At the ex-post evaluation, their planning capacity had improved from the time of project completion. However, it had still not reached the target level of the Project and the execution rates for their activities were still low.

Pilot Province	Planning of Activities	Evaluation of Implementation	Budgeting of Activities	Implementation of Budget
Séfrou	Satisfactory	Satisfactory	Satisfactory	n.a.
Ifrane	Satisfactory	Partly Satisfactory	n.a.	Data is only available

for mobile clinics

Table 3: Operational Planning Capacity of the Provincial Health Service Delegations

Source: Evaluation team analysis based on data and information provided by the Provincial Health Service Delegations of Séfrou and Ifrane

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Supervision is conducted by the Department of Provincial Mobile Medical Service (SIAAP: Service d'Infrastructure d'Action Ambulatoire Provinciales) in order to check the performance of midwives and nurses working in rural health centers and to give them advice for improvement as a part of continuous education.

3) Output 3

Programs of Information Education and Communication (IEC) activities regarding maternal care in rural areas are reinforced.
[Indicator 1] By the end of the Project, the execution rate for IEC activities (actual / plan) will be 100% in each Pilot Province.
[Indicator 2] By the end of the Project, the proportion of women who have at least one IEC on maternal health will increase in each Pilot Province.

Output 3 was mostly achieved.

The terminal evaluation report did not clearly mention the achievement of Indicator 1 but it did mention that IEC activities had been held on an ad hoc basis when a certain number of pregnant women had come to health centers or mobile clinics. At the time of the ex-post evaluation, it was found that the target for Indicator 1, which was the scheduled and systematic implementation of IEC activities, had not been achieved.

In terms of Indicator 2, the terminal evaluation report pointed out that there was no baseline data to verify the achievement of the Project although the number of women of reproductive age receiving IEC seemed to have increased during the Project period. Inappropriate data collection for Indicator 2 also impeded the verification of its performance. These issues can be attributed to an unclear definition of the IEC activities for the Project.

However, this ex-post evaluation attempted to assume the achievement of Output 3 based on an alternative indicator, the "implementation of standardized Mother's Classes" as the enhanced IEC activities<sup>7</sup> as Output 3 can be considered to be ones for maternity (Mother's Classes) in contributing to the achievement of the Project Purpose. The actual performance of Mother's Classes in the Pilot Provinces is shown in Table 4.

<b>D</b> :Lot	2005		2006		2007	
Province	No. of Classes held	No. of participants	No. of Classes held	No. of participants	No. of Classes held	No. of participants
Séfrou	-	-	-	-	10	74
Ifrane	-	-	18	1,047	84	1,740

Table 4: Performance of Mother's Classes in the Pilot Provinces

Source: Evaluation team analysis based on data and information provided by the Provincial Health Service Delegations of Séfrou and Ifrane

Note: Mother's classes were introduced in Séfrou in 2007 and in Ifrane in 2006. At the beginning, mother's classes were held in provincial hospitals.

The introduction of Mother's Classes greatly contributed to the reinforcement of IEC activities for pregnant women not only in the Pilot Provinces but also in the entire country. It has also promoted improvements in maternal healthcare, in particular the expansion of prenatal checkups, as mentioned below.

In addition, the Project standardized the contents and methodology of IEC activities related to maternal healthcare which, before the start of the Project, had differed according to practitioner's abilities and technical level. Furthermore, supervision by the provincial delegations for the standardization of IEC activities during the Project resulted in a "strengthening of IEC activities".

 $<sup>^{7}</sup>$  The IEC activities for mternal health are categorized into the following types: maternity and familiy planning.

4) Output 4

Strategy for mobile clinic on maternal health in rural area is reinforced in the Pilot
Provinces.
[Indicator 1] The execution rate for Mobile Clinics in the provincial action plans (actual /
plan) will be 100% in each Pilot Province.
[Indicator 2] The proportion of pregnant women among the target population who have
prenatal checkups at Mobile Clinics will be 100% in each Pilot Province.

Output 4 was mostly achieved.

The performance of Indicator 1 is based on data in the terminal evaluation as there was no data available at the completion of the Project. "Implementation of the standardized of IEC activities" was added to the verifiable indicators for Output 4 because the "Reinforcement of the strategy for mobile clinics" should include improvement in the quality of activities. On the other hand, Indicator 2, shown in PDM, was not considered for Output 4 but instead for the Project Purpose since it was an outcome that resulted from Output 4 and was a part of the Project Purpose.

In terms of Indicator 1, the two Pilot Provinces tried to prepare implementation plans for mobile clinics every three months and to implement them as planned. However, at the time of the terminal evaluation, the execution rate of the Ifrane delegation was only 58% while the Séfrou delegation had an execution rate of 100%. One of the reasons for the low execution rate of Ifrane was a blank period in activities using vehicles for mobile clinics granted by the Project. Also there were external factors which hampered the implementation of mobile clinics in Ifrane such as strikes and snow. However, the insufficient planning and implementation capacity of the Infrane delegation could also have been a key factor in the low execution rate. The lower coverage rate of mobile clinics for pregnant women in rural areas, which was less than 60%, also indicated a limitation in capacity.

On the other hand, standardized contents and the improved quality of mobile clinics set up by the Project contributed to an enhancement in mobile clinic activities and was, to certain extent, a model for the country.

3.2.1.2 Achievement of Project Purpose

Appropriate	health and medical services provided to women of reproductive age in rural
areas in the P	ilot Provinces.
[Indicator 1]	The rate of pregnant women having prenatal and postnatal checkups for the
	estimated number of births will increase by the end of the Project.
(Target)	Séfrou: more than 80% for prenatal (at least 3 times that of present) and
	more than 95% for postnatal
	Ifrance: more than 85% for prenatal and more than 95% for postnatal.
[Indicator 2]	Diagnostic and care rates for high risk pregnancy by prenatal checkups will
	be adequate level.
[Indicator 3]	The proportion of deliveries attended by qualified health staff will increase
	by the end of the Project. (No. of deliveries attended by health staff / No. of
	estimated births)
(Target)	Séfrou: more than 70%
	Ifrane: more than 70%

The target area of the Project is defined as "rural areas in the Pilot Provinces" in PDM. However, the Project aimed at an improvement in maternal healthcare services not only in rural areas but also in all areas of the Pilot Provinces as there are considerable socioeconomic gaps between the region capitals and other areas. For this reason, data collection for the verifiable indicators by the Project covered the Pilot Provinces as a whole. On the other hand, due to the significant gaps within the provinces, the ex-post evaluation considered data for rural areas in the Pilot Provinces in order to assess the achievement of the Project Purpose.

In addition to this, the evaluation analysis paid attention to a statistical issue in the proportion of institutional deliveries at provincial level. In Morocco, statistically, the number of institutional deliveries is based on the place where the medical institution is located. For example, in a case where a pregnant woman from a rural area is transferred to a regional hospital outside of the province where she lives and gives birth there, the birth is counted as an "institutional delivery in the urban area of the province where the hospital is located".

#### 1) Indicator 1

Although Indicator 1 did not achieve target value, the outputs of the Project led to some improvements in the rate of prenatal and postnatal checkups.

For prenatal checkups, the proportion of pregnant women having these three times was 61% in Séfrou and 79% in Ifrane in 2007. Neither of the Pilot Provinces were able to attain the target value (See Table 5).

	Prei	natal	Postnatal		
	Target	Actual	Target	Actual	
Séfrou	More than 80%	61%	More than 95%	90%	
Ifrane	More than 85%	79%	More than 95%	90%	

Table 5: Performance of Prenatal and Postnatal Medical Checkups in the Pilot Provinces (2007)

Source: Japan International Cooperation Agency, "Terminal Evaluation Report"

Having said all this, according to data for rural areas in the Pilot Provinces, there are indications that the rate of prenatal and postnatal checkups<sup>8</sup> may have improved. (See Table 6) During the period 2004 2007, the proportion of pregnant women in rural areas having prenatal checkups within the first three months improved in both Pilot Provinces: from 56% to 58% in Séfrou and from 44% to 47% in Ifrane. It can be rationally concluded from the improvement of this indicator that an improvement in maternal healthcare follows. Prenatal checkups within the first trimester of pregnancy are important in monitoring maternal health and a minimum of three checkups before delivery is recommended in the guideline of the Ministry of Health. The improvement may be attributed to a growing awareness of the importance of prenatal and postnatal checkups among pregnant women and their families, this having been developed through improved IEC activities such as Mother's Classes, one of the outputs of the Project.

The number of pregnant women having prenatal checkups in the target areas for mobile clinics in Séfrou was 1,812 which accounted for 58% of the total number of pregnant women in rural areas of the province. In Ifrane, 274 pregnant women had prenatal checkups at mobile clinics. This means that only 18% of pregnant women in rural areas were covered by mobile clinics. In Séfrou, the prenatal checkup rate in remote areas with limited access to rural health centers increased due to the scheduled implementation of mobile clinics. In Ifrane, the coverage area of mobile clinics has been slowly expanding.

Table 6: Performance of Prenatal and Postnatal Medical Checkups in Rural Areasof the Pilot Provinces (2007)

Proportion of new	Proportion of pregnant	Proportion	No. of pregnant
recruitments for	women in the first trimester	of postnatal	women having

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The guidelines of the Ministry of Health recommend that pregnant women should have prenatal checkups a minimum of three times in the first trimester, the second trimester and the third trimester and one postnatal checkup after birth.

	prenatal checkups	among the new recruitments for prenatal checkups	checkups	prenatal checkups at mobile clinics
Séfrou	51%	58%	79%	1,812
Ifrane	54%	47%	77%	274

Source: Ministère de la Santé, "Santé en chiffres 2007" (Health Statistics) and data provided by the Provincial Health Service Delegations

The under-performance of the prenatal checkup rate can be attributed to limited access to health services, including rural health centers and mobile clinics in the rural areas of the Pilot Provinces. Many rural households are scattered in remote areas far from village centers. In these cases, pregnant women need to walk one or two hours to the rural health centers. In addition, difficult conditions, including bad weather, can interfere with visits by pregnant women for prenatal checkups even though they understand their importance.

On the other hand, the postnatal checkup rate is higher than the prenatal checkup rate. This is because postnatal checkups are jointly implemented with neonatal checkups and vaccinations for newborn babies after 7 days, which are requirements for birth registration in Morocco.

# 2) Indicator 2

It is difficult to analyze changes in Indicator 2 for before and after the Project as the definition of "high risk pregnancy" was changed in 2006. However, qualitative analysis on the conditions and environment for high risk pregnancies by the ex-post evaluation indicates that the achievement of Indicator 2 may not have achieved target value.

The main reason of this is insufficient items and the quality of prenatal checkups in rural areas. In general, prenatal checkups include body measurement, the measurement of fundal height, checks in uterine sound, pelvic examinations and so on. However, biochemical examinations, including blood and urine tests, are rarely implemented at rural health centers due to limited equipment and few medical staff. In addition, pregnant women sometimes need to pay for these tests despite the free examinations among pregnant women in rural areas. Furthermore, the limited number of rural health centers with the equipment for echography limits the capacity for the early detection of risks which can lead to complications in deliveries and to emergencies. Also, the limited proportion of pregnant women having prenatal checkups within the first trimester hinders the diagnosis of high risk pregnancies, although the proportion has been gradually increasing. Therefore, the detection and care rates of high risk pregnancies do not necessarily reflect the appropriateness of maternal health services.

#### 3) Indicator 3

Although it did not reach target value, Indicator 3 has been achieved in both Pilot Provinces helped by some external factors.

In PDM, Indicator 3 is described as "the proportion of deliveries attended by qualified health staff". However, in Morocco, there is no system for the dispatch of public birth attendants to individual houses for birth assistance. Therefore, the ex-post evaluation assessed the institutional delivery rate at provincial hospitals and health centers. (See Table 7)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> In 2008, the Ministry of Health implemented free institutional deliveries at public medical institutions and free perinatal care services including medical examinations. However, some public medical institutions charge actual expense due to the inscured budget endorsement for the free services.

Table 7: Proportion of Deliveries at Public Institutions in the Pilot Provinc	es (2007)
---	-----------

	Tongot	Percentage of deliveries at public institutions				
	Target	Whole Province	Rural Areas			
Séfrou	Mana than 700/	55%	52%			
Ifrane	More than 70%	60%	53%			

Source: Ministère de la Santé, "Santé en chiffres 2007" (Health Statistics) and data provided by the Provincial Health Service Delegations

As of 2007, the institutional delivery rate was 55% in Séfrou and 60% in Ifrane. This was because of an increase in awareness of the importance of institutional deliveries for maternal healthcare among pregnant women and their families in the Pilot Provinces. This was achieved through IEC activities, including Mother's Classes which was one of the outputs of the Project. In Séfrou, the institutional delivery rate in rural areas was 54%. There was no difference in the institutional delivery rate between the rural areas and the province as a whole. However, the rate had dropped slightly from 59% in 2004. On the other hand, in Ifrane, the rural institutional delivery rate increased significantly to 53% from 44% in 2004, but this was still below the level of the whole province.

As mentioned above, the Indicator was affected by the statistical system of the Ministry of Health. Since both Pilot Provinces are located in the vicinity of regional capitals, such as Fès and Méknès, there are cases when pregnant women from rural areas near the regional capital prefer to go directly to regional hospitals even for a normal delivery. According to the Séfrou Provincial Health Delegation, the number of pregnant women who live in the vicinity area of Fés who prefer delivery at a regional hospital has been increasing due to the absence of obstetricians in provincial hospitals at night and on holidays. Because these cases are recorded as deliveries in Fès, the number of institutional deliveries in Séfrou will not necessarily increase, even though pregnant women have chosen institutional delivery rather than delivery at home.

On the other hand, there are issues of equipment and facilities in the maternity units<sup>10</sup> of rural health centers. Since there are no kitchens in the maternity units, the families of parturient women need to prepare and bring meals for them. However, there is no accommodation for families. When families live far from a health center, these conditions mean inconvenience and a heavy burden for the families, which makes many parturient women choose delivery at home. In addition, insufficient care for parturient women both before and after delivery, besides insufficient birth attendance, all hamper the extension of institutional deliveries in rural areas. Although the enhanced communication abilities of midwives and a growing trust on the part of pregnant women and their families has promoted institutional delivery through the Project, the number of midwives at rural health centers is still insufficient for the number of deliveries. As a result, midwives at rural health centers cannot carefully care for parturient women before and after delivery.

Moreover, the financial burden can be attributed to the slow extension of institutional deliveries in rural areas. Although delivery at a public institution is free of charge<sup>11</sup>, the family still needs to pay an average of \$40 for delivery to cover transfers, medicine, accompaniment by family, and meals<sup>12</sup>. This is a heavy burden for rural households.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> In Morocco, it is called a "Maison d'accouchment".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Since March 2005, charges have been made for deliveries at higher medical institutions, including provincial hospitals. However, they have been free of charge for poor families. In addition, deliveries at rural health centers have also been free of charge. Therefore, it can be said that there has been no significant impact of charges in higher medical institutions on the number of institutional deliveries in rural areas.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> The Survey by WHO

All the indicators for the Project Purpose except Indicator 2, which was difficult to analyze, have mostly been achieved. The indicators had been improved by the outputs of the Project despite some issues remaining to hamper a complete achievement of achieve the Project Purpose.

# 3.2.2 Impact

3.2.2.1 Achievement of Overall Goal

The Project had two overall goals in PDM. However, the ex-post evaluation assessed only one overall goal as detailed below as this was logically appropriate considering the causal relationship with the Project Purpose and because it was possible to confirm the contribution of the Project.

Results of the Project are diffused in the 3 target regions. [Indicator] The systems developed by the Project are applied in all the 3 target regions.

The Overall Goal was achieved.

The Department of Population of the Ministry of Health, a counterpart organization of the Project, recognized the effectiveness and usefulness of the Project and began activity to extend these results nationwide through their policies and programs related to maternal healthcare.

For example, the continuous education system for newly-recruited midwives and nurses was institutionalized in 2009. Despite of differences in content and performance the continuous education due to the capacities of provincial delegations, all provinces in the target three regions introduced the continuous education system established by the Project.

In addition, a nationwide extension of Mother's Classes as a part of IEC activities for pregnant and parturient women has been incorporated in the "Program for Maternity without Risk". Although there are differences in content and quality according to practitioner, all provinces in Morocco have implemented Mother's classes and thus they have been diffused far beyond the target regions.

There were two driving forces behind the attainment of the Overall Goal: efforts of the Ministry of Health and the continuous support of JICA. The Ministry of Health recognized the benefits of the Project in promoting human resource development and diffusing appropriate knowledge for maternity and reflected them in their policies. JICA, meanwhile, dispatched a Long-Term Expert who was engaged in the Project as a Project Leader, from March 2008 to March 2010, in order to support the extension of the outputs and outcomes of the Project to the three target regions. The activities of the Long-Term Expert in various provinces meant that the Project took root in the target regions and also led to the revision and development of manuals related to the Project. These extension activities were promoted by the revised manual for the continuous education training and the newly developed manual for Mother's classes which were distributed by the Ministry of Health.

# 3.2.2.2 Other Impacts

This Project brought about various positive impacts on rural maternal healthcare services not only in the Pilot Provinces but also in broader areas across Morocco. Meanwhile there was no negative impact during the Project or at the time of ex-post evaluation (See Figure 1).



Figure 1: Logic Model for Impacts of the Project

1) Introduction of Mother's Classes by Ex-Trainees and their Extension Nationwide and to Other Franco-African Countries

As mentioned above, a proposal by an ex-trainee who had participated in training in Japan before the Project and the support of the Project initiated Mother's Classes in Morocco which after the Project have extended nationwide.

During the implementation of the Project, Mother's Classes at provincial hospitals were established in the Pilot Provinces. After that, in June 2007, a pilot Mother's Class was held at a health center. Since then, the number of health centers which implement Mother's Classes has been increasing not only in the Pilot Provinces but also in other provinces and regions. It is recognized that it these are a very effective tool for the promotion of awareness of maternal health, including delivery, among pregnant and parturient women and their families as well as for the promotion of prenatal and postnatal checkups and institutional deliveries. With this background, plans for the nationwide extension of Mother's Classes have been introduced in all provinces in Morocco.

In addition, the Third Country Training supported by JICA, which was recommended by the terminal evaluation, became an opportunity to diffuse Mother's Classes to other Franco-African countries. Training was implemented between February 2008 and March 2010. The main objective of the training was assistance for Franco-African countries by the utilization of the outputs by the Project, including the Mother's Classes. Participants in training from Benin, Burkina Faso and Senegal introduced Mother's Classes in their countries when they returned.

#### Box: Synergetic Effects by Linkage among Technical Cooperation Schemes on the Introduction and Diffusion of Mother's Classes in Morocco

It all started with a suggestion by an ex-trainee from Méknès Province in one of the target regions of the Project who had participated in a training course in Japan before the Project started. The first Mother's Class was held in Méknès Province. After that, since C/Ps also recognized the importance of Mother's Classes in enhancing IEC activities through their experience of training in Japan for the Project and the Project incorporated the introduction of Mother's Classes as part of IEC activities. Mother's Classes were held in Infrane Province in February 2006 and in Séfrou Province in 2007. After a trial implementation at health center level in the Pilot Provinces, Mother's Classes were introduced in other provinces in the target regions of the Project as well as in regions outside the Project. Furthermore, the Ministry of Health appreciated the effectiveness of Mother's Classes for maternal health care and incorporated them into "the Program of Maternity without Risk" (Programme de la Maternité sans Risque). Mother's Classes started in all provinces of Morocco.

In addition to support by the Project, various technical cooperation schemes also were extremely useful in the diffusion of Mother's Classes nationwide. Cooperation by the following contributed to the remarkable development of Mother's Classes: the Senior Volunteer in Méknès (during implementation of the Project), the dispatch of Short-Term Experts and Japan Overseas Cooperation Volunteers (JOCV) to support Mother's Classes, the dispatch of Long-Term Experts to diffuse models developed by the Project. Moreover, the Third Country Training ("Maternal and Child Health") which was implemented in Morocco after the Project enabled the extension of Mother's Classes to Benin, Burkina Faso and Senegal as some C/Ps of the Project also contributed to training for human resources in maternal health care from other Francophone African countries.

Mother's Classes in Morocco are an example of good practice in technical cooperation with significant impacts. They show the possibility of diffusing effective results by technical cooperation which is consistent with development needs of the target country, not only to the whole country but also to other countries through the coordination of various schemes of technical cooperation.

Using Mother's Classes as a lesson, the implementation of more effective technical cooperation with more a strategic and programmatic approach can be expected.



Materials for Mother's Classes developed with JICA's support



A Mother's Class at Sidi Addi Rural Health Center, Ifrane

#### 2) Expansion of Public Awareness of Maternal Health

Through the IEC activities of the Project, the importance of prenatal checkups for maternal health has been gradually understood by communities in the Pilot Provinces. Although the atmosphere and customs of the Islamic society did not look favorably on women, in particular pregnant women, leaving the home, it was observed that some husbands and mothers-in-law have encouraged pregnant women to have prenatal checkups and attend Mother's Classes<sup>13</sup>. In addition, the "Health Card for Women" (*Carnét de Santé de la Femme*) has also contributed to the promotion of awareness of maternal health among pregnant women as pregnant women need to show their Health Card in order to participate in Mother's Classes. They can have a prenatal checkup at the same time as their Mother's Class.

#### 3) Widespread Use of "Health Card for Women" (*Carnet de Santé de la Femme*)

In Morocco, the Health Card for Women was originated by an ex-trainee who was inspired by the maternity health record book system (*"Boshi-Techo"*) encountered at a training course in Japan prior to the Project. The Health Card was also developed with financial assistance from the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA). Use of the Health Card was later promoted by women's groups in the country. Recently, the Ministry of Health also launched a campaign to emphasize the importance of the Health Card in maternal health care.

Although the activities of the Project did not focus on promotion of the "Health Card for Women", IEC activities, including Mother's Classes, incorporated maternal health management using the "Health Card for Women" in the Pilot Provinces in order to increase the proportion of pregnant women having the prenatal and postnatal checkups essential for maternal healthcare. After the Project, the activities supported by JICA also took the same approach. As a result, utilization of the "Health Card for Women" has been extended to a wider area as many health centers and hospitals nowadays require pregnant women to bring their card to Mother's Classes and prenatal checkups.

4) Enhancement of Linkage between Provincial Hospitals and Rural Health Centers

During the Project, case conferences were introduced and held regularly at the maternity units of provincial hospitals in the Pilot Provinces. Case conferences provided maternity staff with opportunities to examine cases of diagnosis, care and problems. Also, at a later stage, maternity staff at rural health centers participated in case conferences in the provincial hospitals. This facilitated linkage between provincial hospitals and rural health centers in the Pilot Provinces.

At the time of the ex-post evaluation, case conferences were still continuing in Ifrane. In Ifrane, continuous education training at provincial hospitals also give good opportunities for the enhancement of the network between obstetricians in provincial hospitals and midwives and nurses in rural health centers. The Provincial Health Service Delegation has been making efforts to establish a network which enables and facilitates smooth consultations and referrals from rural health centers to provincial hospitals

5) Human Resource Development by Counterpart Personnel

Counterpart personnel involved in the Project improved their capacities and are now engaged in training of maternity staff not only within Morocco but also outside the country. The most noteworthy cases are country focused training in Errachidia and third country training supported by JICA. For this training, some counterpart personnel of the Project served as lecturers and thus contributed to the human resource development of maternity staff in Morocco and other Franco-African countries.

Besides this, according to a questionnaire survey and interviews by the ex-post evaluation study, many of the counterpart personnel were able to diffuse knowledge and skills which they

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> For example, by the site survey, it was observed that a mother-in-law accompanied with a pregnant women to participate in the Mother's Class at the Health Center.

had learned through the Project. They also utilize this knowledge and skills in their work as well as achieving work place organizational improvements.

6) Improvement in the Quality of Maternal Care by the Introduction of Preventive Maintenance for Medical Facilities and Equipment

For the Project, a Short-Term Expert on medical equipment maintenance plans was dispatched. In the Pilot Provinces, he provided training and advised on the steps and measures of maintenance management for equipment at medical institutions as well as inspections and preventive maintenance by the engineers of the Provincial Delegations and health center users. This enabled the implementation of preventive maintenance which reduced the number of failures and improved the availability of medical equipment in particular at the health centers.

In the Pilot Provinces, a grant aid project by JICA<sup>14</sup> had been implemented in order to provide facilities and equipment for rural health centers before the Project. The Project also supported the staff of the beneficiary health centers by a grant aid project to improve their capacity for the maintenance of equipment. Improving capacity for maintenance through technical cooperation together with the improvement of facilities and equipment by grant aid brought about improvements in the quality of prenatal and postnatal checkups and birth assistance through the appropriate use of medical equipment.

This project has largely achieved its purpose of improving maternal care services in the rural areas of the Pilot Provinces as well as the overall goal of the diffusion beyond the target three regions of the models of continuous education for newly recruited midwives and nurses and the mother's classes as IEC activities nationwide. Therefore its effectiveness and impact is high.

# **3.3 Efficiency (Rating: 2)**

#### 3.3.1 Inputs

The plan and actual inputs for the Project are shown in Table 8.

Inputs		Plan	Actual Performance					
Japanese Side								
1. Experts	Long-term:2 experts x 3 years(72 person months)		Long-term:	5 experts in total (72 person months)				
	Short-term:	More than 5 experts	Short-term:	9 experts 5.87 person months				
2. Trainees received		42 - 45 trainees	48 trainees 162.9 million yen					
3. Third-Country Training Programs	None		None					
4. Equipment		Not stated	36.84 million yen					
5. Local Cost		Not stated	71.56 million yen					
6. Others (including dispatch of related missions)		Not stated	13.67 million yen					
<b>Total Project Cost</b>	Appr	oximately 270 million yen		365.98 million yen				

#### Table 8: Plan and Actual Inputs

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Project for the Improvement of Maternal Healthcare in Rural Areas (1/2 and 2/2)

Inputs	Plan	Actual Performance				
Moroccan Side						
1. Counterpart Personnel	12 persons	36 persons				
2. Land and Facilities	<ul> <li>Office for JICA experts with proper facilities</li> <li>Facilities and equipment for project activities</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Office for JICA experts</li> <li>Project Office with necessary facilities including electricity</li> </ul>				
3. O&M Costs	Not stated	Salary for counterpart personnel, per diem for duty trips, fuel costs for mobile clinic vehicles, and a part of costs for continuous education training at provincial hospitals (expenses for meals) in 2007.				
Total Cost	-	-				

Source: "Record of Discussions between JICA and the Ministry of Health of the Kingdom of Morocco on the Technical Cooperation Project for the Improvement of Maternal Health Care in Rural Areas" (November, 2004), JICA, "Terminal Evaluation Report", (June, 2007), and "Project Completion Report" (November, 2007)

3.3.1.1 Elements of Inputs

1) Japanese Side

[Dispatch of Experts]

Although the actual person-month of long-term experts was as planned, the arrangement of personnel changed from the original plan. The change partly affected the implementation of the Project activities.

In the original plan, two experts were to be dispatched for "continuous education" and "maternal and child care", which were the main components of the Project. However, the person-month for the expert for "continuous education" was far below the plan because of a delay in dispatching the first expert, the replacement of the expert at term expiration and the early termination of the term of the replaced expert. According to the terminal evaluation report, the reason for the delay in dispatch was the difficulty in identifying a qualified expert who could communicate in French. The report also pointed out that this caused a considerable delay in the activities of continuous education.

In addition to underperformance in the case of the Long-Term Expert for continuous education, the additional input of a Long-Term Expert was necessary for the Project. The Project needed to conduct activities not only in the two Pilot Provinces but also to coordinate with the Department of Population and the Ministry of Health as well as with the Regional Health Service Delegations in the three target regions. From the latter half of the Project period, therefore, a second Long-Term Expert was dispatched as "project leader" in charge of supervising and managing the entire Project in addition to the two experts. The ex-JICA advisor to the Ministry of Health, who had worked at the Department of Population until November 2005, was appointed as project leader in order to reinforce the arrangement of experts for more smooth and efficient project implementation.

As Short-term Experts, experts on health administration and continuous education were dispatched as planned. In the remaining two fields (public health and gender), no expert was dispatched. Instead, experts in the following seven fields were dispatched as necessary: "maternal healthcare systems", "nursing education", "nursing education (maternity)", "local healthcare", "perinatal epidemiology" and "medical equipment management".

The Short-Term Experts on continuous education, nursing education and local healthcare were sent from the Japan Red Cross Kyushu College of Nursing which was the training institution for the Project. In particular, for the field of nursing education, the same expert was dispatched three times for the Project. The terminal evaluation report confirmed that this greatly contributed to the improvement of continuous education programs and complemented

the insufficient input of the Long-Term Expert.

#### [Trainees Received]

The number of trainees received was almost as planned.

Four training courses were implemented: "Health Administration" for administrative officers of the Ministry of Health, "Local Health Administration" for provincial and regional administrative officers, "Improvement of Maternal Healthcare" for health staff involved in the Project, and "Continuous Education" for midwives at provincial hospitals who would become trainers for provincial continuous education training. The participants for each training course were adequately selected according to their job descriptions and their roles in the Project. For the "Local Health Administration" and "Improvement of Maternal Healthcare" training courses, the participants were selected not only from the Pilot Provinces but also from the target regions and other provinces in order to facilitate the extension of the results of the Project afterwards.

#### [Equipment]

The Japanese side provided equipment for continuous education including tocomonitors and echographies, apparatus for birth, vehicles for Mobile Clinics and equipment for IEC activities. The equipment for continuous education was provided for provincial hospitals in the Pilot Provinces, regional hospitals in the target regions, and the specialized university hospital in Rabat. The vehicles for Mobile Clinics and the equipment for IEC activities were provided for the Provincial Health Service Delegations of the Pilot Provinces as well as those of the provinces of Tata and Guelmim in one of the target regions of Guelmin-Es-Smara.

### [Local Cost]

The cost for continuous education training, including travel expenses and payments for lecturers, accounted for almost 60% of the total local cost. Before 2007, the Japanese side covered part of the cost of continuous education training at provincial hospitals such as per diem and transportation costs for participants.

# 2) Moroccan Side

#### [Counterpart Assignment]

At the planning stage of the Project, it was planned that 12 counterpart personnel would be assigned, including staff from the Department of Population, directors and other responsible persons from the Provincial Delegations and the provincial hospitals of the Pilot Provinces and from the Regional Delegations of the target regions. As actual, a total of 36 counterpart personnel were assigned: 9 from the Ministry of Population, 14 from Séfrou, 9 from Ifran and 4 from the target regions.

The main reason for the increase in the total number of counterpart personnel was the addition of counterpart personnel assigned for project activities besides those responsible for each institution. In particular, staff from the Provincial Delegations and the provincial hospitals of the Pilot Provinces were assigned to working groups of the Project in order to establish continuous education systems in the Pilot Provinces, which was the expected Output 1 of the Project.

#### [Facilities and Equipment]

The necessary facilities and equipment for the Project were provided as planned.

# [Local Cost]

According to the terminal evaluation, the Moroccan side covered the salaries for the counterpart personnel, per diems for official trips by counterpart personnel, and the fuel costs for the vehicles of Mobile Clinics. In addition, the cost for continuous education training at the provincial hospitals was borne through the budgets of the Provincial Delegations from 2007.

#### 3.3.1.2 Project Cost

Although the project cost was slightly higher than planned, this was appropriate as all the inputs were necessary for the production of the Project outputs.

One of the reasons for the actual project cost exceeding the budget was the change in operation of the country training program. According to the revised operational policy, the costs for the two training programs, "Improvement in Maternal Healthcare in Rural Areas" (FY 2002-06) and "Local Health Administration" (FY 2004-06) accrued after 2005, were considered as an input for the Project.

In terms of costs for equipment and local costs, each element of the inputs was appropriate and was used for production of the Outputs of the Project, although the appropriateness of the budget for the Project could not be verified as there was no mention of budget amounts in the project plan.

### 3.3.1.3 Period of Cooperation

The period of cooperation was as planned.

Although the elements of the inputs were appropriate for producing the outputs, the project cost slightly exceeded the plan and the elements were partly insufficient, therefore the efficiency of the Project is fair.

#### **3.4** Sustainability (Rating: ③)

# 3.4.1 Related Policy of the Project

From the policy and institutional aspects, the sustainability of the outputs and outcomes of the Project as models was high. The Ministry of Health now has a clear policy for the improvement of maternal health and has started efforts towards nationwide extension.

In 2007 when the Project was completed, the Ministry of Health revealed the long-term strategy, "Health: Vision 2020" (*Santé: Vision 2020*) which includes a long-term commitment to the reduction of maternal mortality, one of the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), an international common goal. As a mid-term goal, numerical targets for the reduction of the maternal mortality rate and the numbers of maternal mortality were set in the "Action Plan for Accelerating the Reduction of Maternal and Infant Mortality" (*Plan d'Action pour Accelerer la Reduction de la Mortalité Maternelle et Infantile*) which is the five year program for 2008-2012. In order to attain the overall targets, the "Program for Maternity without Risk" sets forth indicators for the improvement of maternal healthcare including prenatal and postnatal checkups and institutional deliveries.

<b>Fable 9: Policy</b>	Target for	Maternal	Mortality	and Mate	rnal Care b	y 2012
						-

Action Plan for Accelerating Maternal and Infant	the Reduction of Mortality	Program for Maternity without Risk
<ul> <li>Maternal Mortality Rate: births</li> <li>The Numbers of Maternal M</li> </ul>	50 per 100,000 live ortality: 300 per year	<ul> <li>Rate of Prenatal Checkups: 80%</li> <li>Rate of Postnatal Checkups: 80%</li> <li>Rate of Institutional Deliveries: 90%</li> <li>Rate of Caesarean Operations: 7%</li> </ul>

Table 10 shows the policies and programs related to the outputs of the Project.

			<b>•</b>								
	Continuous Education for Newly –recruited Midwives and Nurses		Enhancement of IEC Activities	R	einforcement of Mobile Clinics						
۶	Vision 2020: Capacity development of health staff (development of training for paramedical staff including midwives)	•	Program for Maternity without Risk: Extension of Mother's Classes	٨	Action Plan of Health: Prevention and medical examinations for high						
>	Action Plan for the Reduction of Maternal Mortality: Doubling training opportunities for midwives	>		>	>	•	>	>	Action Plan of Health: IEC activities for obstetric emergency		risk pregnancies by Mobile Clinics (Mandatory prenatal checkups including
٨	Program for Maternity without Risk: Training for staff in maternity unit on communication skills for dealing with pregnant and parturient women		care in rural areas		blood tests)						

#### Table 10: Policies related to the Outputs of the Project

For the capacity development of newly-recruited midwives and nurses through continuous education, a regular training system at provincial hospitals, including one month's training in the first year and one week's training from the second year was institutionalized in 2009. Also, mentoring by obstetricians of provincial hospitals for maternity staff at rural health centers is a key activity in continuous education.

In terms of the enhancement of IEC activities, the Program for Maternity without Risk comprised activities such as the evaluation of experiences in six provinces<sup>15</sup>, the introduction of Mother's Classes in Errachidia and the extension of the target regions of the Project for the extension of Mother's Classes.

For the reinforcement of Mobile Clinics, the Action Plan of Health 2008-2012 revised the strategy for Mobile Clinics in order that areas with difficulties in accessing health services were covered.

In addition to all this, in order to expand institutional deliveries, deliveries at higher medical institutions, including provincial hospitals, became free again in 2008 although a charge for institutional deliveries had been introduced in March 2005 when the Project was implemented. Furthermore, "Pre-Delivery Houses" ("*Dar Al Oumouma*")<sup>16</sup> encouraged pregnant women from rural remote areas with limited access to public maternity units to have delivery at rural health centers as now they could stay at the Houses with their families before delivery.

#### 3.4.2 Institutional Aspects of the Counterpart Agency

3.4.2.1 Administrative Structure

After completion of the Project, there was no organizational change and no change in responsibility for health administration. The Department of Population is responsible for maternal and childhood health services while the Department of Planning and Finance manages policy planning and budgeting and the Department of Equipment and Maintenance controls the maintenance of facilities and equipment at health institutions. The Ministry of Health controls the regional and provincial health service delegations. At provincial level, the provincial health service delegations are responsible for the planning and implementation of specific health programs and annual plans as well as for the supervision and coordination of health services in each province. Thus, while the Ministry of Health is responsible for the nationwide extension of the results of the Project, such as Mother's Classes, as part of the national health policy and programs, specific activities for diffusion are implemented by the provincial delegations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Séfrou and Ifrane are included in the six provinces.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> *Dar Al Oumouma* were developed with the budget of INDH and the support of UNICEF. UNICEF assisted in the construction of 4 pilots under the framework program of 2002-2006. These are operated and financially supported by local communities.

At ministry level, the practical institutional arrangements have been maintained by the continuity of key personnel from the Department of Population although the change in Director of Population after the Project which slightly affected the extension of the Project results. At provincial level, there has been no change in C/P personnel in the Pilot Provinces besides the Provincial Delegates. Therefore, there is no problem in the organizational arrangements for sustainable implementation of the continuous education training, IEC activities and mobile clinics all of which were established by the Project.



Figure 2: Organizational Structure of the Ministry of Health

3.4.2.2 Structure of Medical Services for Maternal Healthcare

There are rural health centers which provide maternal healthcare services in rural areas of Morocco. At rural health centers without a maternity unit, general only medical treatment, pre and postnatal checkups and IEC including Mother's Classes and family planning are available since only general physicians, midwives and / or nurses are assigned.

For deliveries in rural areas, there are health centers with "Maison maternity units d'accouchment". While there is no obstetrician and few midwives or obstetric nurses at the Maison d'accouchment, obstetricians are assigned to secondary or tertiary institutions such as provincial hospitals or higher. Therefore. only normal deliveries can be catered for at Maison d'accouchment while complicated or emergency cases have to be



Figure 3: Referral System for Maternal Care in Morocco

transferred to provincial or regional hospitals according to diagnosis by a general physician at the health center or by reference of an obstetrician at a referral hospital.

In addition to this maternal healthcare system, the construction of *Dar Al Oumouma*<sup>17</sup>, for pregnant women and their families, has been promoted in order to facilitate institutional deliveries in rural areas.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Up to now, there are 30 *Dar Al Oumouma* in Morocco in addition to the 4 pilots.



Picture1: Immouzer Urban Health Center with a Maternity Unit constructed by the Japanese Grant Aid Phase I. (Séfrou Province)



Picture 2: Parturient woman and her family waiting for delivery at the "Dar Al Oumouma" constructed on-site at the Immouzer Health Center

Following completion of the Project, there was no change in the number of rural health centers with maternity units in the Pilot Provinces. The number of obstetricians at provincial hospitals decreased by one in Séfrou and remained the same in Ifrane. On the other hand, the number of midwives and nurses increased in the both Pilot Provinces (See Table 11). Therefore, the minimum requirement for human resource allocation was maintained for the implementation and diffusing of Mother's Classes, pre and postnatal checkups and institutional deliveries in the Pilot Provinces.

Table 11: Personnel and Ins	stitutions for Maternal	Healthcare in the	Pilot Provinces
-----------------------------	-------------------------	-------------------	-----------------

	20	007	2011		
	Séfrou	Ifrane	Séfrou	Ifrane	
No. of obstetricians and gynecologists	3	2	2	2	
No. of midwives and nurses	35	32	43*	51*	
No. of delivery facilities in rural areas	6	6	6	6	

Source: Data provided by the Séfrou Provincial Health Service Delegation

Note: The number of midwives and nurses in Séfrou is according to data for 2010, that for Ifrane is according to data for 2009.

However, it is recognized at both ministry and field levels that there are problems in the referral system due to an insufficient number of obstetricians and midwives and an excessive workload not only in the Pilot Provinces but also in the whole country. Although there are cases where valid transfers from rural health centers to provincial or regional hospitals take place because of inappropriate treatment such as the overuse of oxytocin by a midwife who wanted to finish delivery, there are also a number of unnecessary transfers due to insufficient knowledge and skills for the assessment of a situation. The increasing number of transfers has increased the workload of obstetricians at provincial hospitals as their number cannot be increased due to budget limitations. Therefore, for further improvement of the quality of maternal healthcare, it is necessary that the assignment and work schedule of obstetricians and midwives for each health institution are improved.

#### 3.4.3 Technical Aspects of the Counterpart Agency

The technical level necessary to ensure sustainability of the outputs and outcomes of the Project has been maintained as most of the counterpart personnel trained by the Project continue

their work. In addition, counterpart personnel have been making efforts to improve their work and their organization by using the knowledge and skills obtained through the Project. Furthermore, some have contributed to human resource development not only in the Pilot Provinces but also in other provinces and regions, and in other Franco-African countries as trainers for country-wide training as well as for third country training. The technical factors affecting sustainability are shown as Table 12.

Table 12: Technical Factors affecting Sustainability

• ( E	Continuous Education	>	No problems in continuous education training at national level for provincial maternity staff as trainers are qualified obstetricians of universities with a high level of skills and knowledge.
		>	Continuous education training at provincial level has already been established. Midwives at provincial hospitals trained by the Project train newly-recruited midwives.
• I	EC (Mother's Classes)	A	The counterpart personnel who participated in training in Japan gained knowledge and skills for Mother's Classes and the ability for the planning and operation of Mother's Classes in the Pilot Provinces.
		۶	Knowledge for the implementation of Mother's Classes has been transferred to midwives and nurses at health centers in the Pilot Provinces
		۶	Some counterpart personnel have trained midwives in other regions or in other Franco-African countries as trainers of Country Focused Training and the Third Country Training supported by JICA
• N	Aobile Clinics	4	The necessary technical level has been maintained by the continual implementation of mobile clinics by the Chief Doctor, the Chief Nurse and midwives of SIAAP of the Pilot Provincial Delegations who were ex-counterpart personnel of the Project.
• N n	Aaintenance of nedical facilities	>	Medical engineers from the provincial delegations are able to implement basic maintenance of medical facilities and equipment.
a	and equipment	>	The provincial delegations have contracts with agents for the repair of medical facilities and equipment which cannot be repaired by the medical engineers of the provincial delegations.
		8	In Séfrou, medical engineers of the provincial delegation implement training programs on maintenance of medical equipment for medical staff in health centers, including for midwives, in order to maintain their capacity for preventive maintenance.

A particular key factor in reinforcing sustainability from the technical aspect is the development by the Project of manuals and kits for Mother's Classes and the follow-up support by JICA, in order to enhance the capacity of midwives and nurses for the implementation of Mother's Classes. In addition, JOCVs (midwives), who have been dispatched to the Pilot Provinces and other provinces, including the target provinces, for the second grant aid project, have been supporting the maintenance or quality improvement of Mother's Classes through their visits and the provision of guidance on Mother's Classes for health centers. However, there are differences in the content and quality of Mother's Classes depending on the practitioner in other provinces. Therefore, challenges remain in human resources and capacity development in the provinces without the support of JICA in order to extend good quality Mother's Classes.

#### 3.4.4 Financial Aspects of the Counterpart Agency

The budget of the Ministry of Health (see Table 13) is composed of a current budget and an investment budget. While the current budget, which covers payroll and equipment, accounts for 80% of the total budget, the investment budget for medical facilities accounts for less than 20%. More than 50% of the current budget is made up of payroll, including personnel costs not only for the central level but also for provincial level. Whereas the budget share of the Ministry of Health of the total government budget has been declining, the budget for payroll

significantly expanded in 2007 and 2009. This was because of the increase in the number of health staff in public medical institutions which had been insufficient considering the need for medical services<sup>18</sup>. In the Pilot Provinces, the number of midwives and nurses increased even though there was no change in the number of obstetricians. Thus, financial sustainability to ensure necessary personnel can be considered to be stable.

At provincial level, although tangible data could not be clarified, it appears that the provincial delegations of the Pilot Provinces may have sufficient budget for continuous education, IEC and mobile clinics as these activities related to maternal healthcare and addressed by the national health programs have continued even after the Project ended.

									Unit: m	nillion DH
	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011
Current	4,325	4,224	4,480	5,053	4,916	6,062	6,828	8,249	8,668	9,098
Personnel	3,404	3,289	3,445	3,973	3,686	4,647	4,387	5,404	5,768	6,118
Equipment	921	935	1,035	1,080	1,230	1,415	2,441	2,845	2,900	2,980
Investment	858	965	1,015	1,165	1,165	1,312	1,312	1,543	1,797	1,798
Total	5,183	5,189	5,495	6,218	6,081	7,374	8,140	9,792	10,465	10,896
Source: Ministry	of Health									

Table 13: Budget of the Ministry of Health

# 3.4.5 Continuity of Effectiveness / Impact

In both Pilot Provinces, continuous education systems, IEC, including Mother's Classes, and mobile clinics, which were established or enhanced by the Project, have continued although there is still room for improvement in quality (Figure 4).



# **Continous Education**

Enhancing the knowledge and experience of midwives with less experience of birth assistance in rural areas through one week trainig every half year in addition to the one month training institutionalized by the Ministry of Health.



# IEC Activities (Mother's Classes)

Health centers in the Pilot Provinces reguraly hold Mother's Classes. The minimum quality of Mother's Classes is ensured by the distribution and utilization of the manual and kit for Mother's Class developed with JICA support.



#### **Mobile Clinics**

In Séfrou, these have been implemented as scheduled although there is room for improvement in quality and coverage.

In Ifrane, the Provincial Delegation continues efforts to improve the implementation of Mobile Clinics after the Project though there are still issues on scheduled implementation.

Figure 4: Current Activities related to Effects by the Project

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Distribution of medical and health staff in Morocco is not balanced by area and is not based on the demands for medical services, such as the number of deliveries.

As mentioned above, results of the Project have been incorporated in the policies and programs of the Ministry of Health for 2008-2012, such as the "*Plan d'action santé*", and diffused and extended nationwide. Therefore, it is expected that activities related to these results will be focused on by 2012.

No major problems have been observed in policy background, or in the structural, technical or financial aspects of the counterpart agency, therefore, the sustainability of the Project effects is high.

# 4. Conclusion, Lessons Learned and Recommendations

#### 4.1 Conclusion

Sufficient consistency with the needs in rural areas of Morocco for improvements in maternal care ensured a high relevancy of this Project. There were challenges for the Project in producing the expected outputs through activities in the two Pilot Provinces, and insufficient inputs slightly reduced efficiency. However, on the other hand, the approach to establish practical models resulted in remarkable effectiveness and impacts as well as in high sustainability. In particular, the impacts of Mother's Classes, introduced with JICA support and related to this Project, deserve special mention.

In light of the above, this project is evaluated to be highly satisfactory.

# 4.2 Recommendations

4.2.1 Recommendations to the Counterpart Agency

[Enhancement of midwife and nurse education and coordination with continuous education]

Through continuous education for newly recruited midwives and nurses introduced by the Project, a capacity development system for inexperienced midwives and nurses working for rural health centers has improved. Although maternal healthcare services in rural areas have improved, there is still room for improvement in the items and quality of prenatal checkups in order to enhance healthcare for high risk pregnancies. Thus it is necessary for midwifery and nursing schools to provide basic knowledge and skills on maternal healthcare and to collaborate with continuous education for enhanced on-the-job training for newly recruited midwives and nurses.

[Enhancement of Maternal Healthcare through Improved Quality of Mother's Classes]

The standardized materials and guidebooks for Mother's Classes were developed with the support of JICA, including this Project, and follow up technical cooperation was also given. This support contributed to the extension of Mother's Classes nationwide and they are now held in all provinces in Morocco. However, there are still differences in the quality of Mother's Classes, as this depends on the experience, knowledge and skills of the practitioner (midwife or nurse), and depends on the health center even in the Pilot Provinces.

On the other hand, it is essential that pregnant and parturient women and their families recognize and understand the appropriate knowledge for maternal healthcare in order to increase the effectiveness of prenatal and post-natal checkups. Thus, the practitioners of Mother's Classes, including midwives and nurses, need to implement more practical and informative Mother's Classes according to the standardized materials and guidebooks, including giving nutritional guidance as well as giving guidance on how to care for and detect problems during pregnancy.

[Enhanced extension of the continuous education model and Mother's Classes through training by the Ministry of Health]

The nationwide extension of the continuous education model and Mother's Classes, which resulted from the Project, has already been incorporated in the policy of the Ministry of Health.

However, it is not enough that these are implemented at the practical level. Periodic and sustainable training for key human resources is also required in order to diffuse the knowledge and skills of continuous education models and Mother's Classes to health centers, in particular in rural areas. Since the content and methodologies of these training programs were developed by Country Focused Training in Errachidia province with the cooperation by JICA, it can be expected that the Ministry of Health will by themselves continuously implement such training programs for the extension of continuous education models and of Mother's Classes.

[Implementation of useful measures at field level coming from bottom up]

The introduction and extension of Mother's Classes by the Project demonstrates the transferability of Japanese systems or measures in maternal healthcare to Morocco through a process where key persons on the Moroccan side directly learn from Japanese cases and select applicable and useful ones for the Moroccan context with the support of Japanese experts.

Ex-trainees who were trained in Japan now number over 100, and it can be expected that they will be able to come up with useful measures to improve and enhance maternal healthcare in Morocco, based on their experience in Japan, and furthermore that they will be able to actively diffuse them, as was case for Mother's Classes.

#### 4.2.2 Recommendations to JICA

[Continuation of Assistance for the Nationwide Extension of the Project Results]

While JICA has already supported activities for the diffusion of Project results, the Ministry of Health of Morocco has been attempting to extend Project results not only to the target regions of the Project but also beyond these regions in order to achieve MDG 4 of reduction in maternal mortality. Further assistance from JICA will be required for this.

While the Ministry of Health has recognized the benefits of Project results such as the continuous education programs and Mother's Classes, the provincial delegations which implement them at provincial level, do not necessarily appropriately understand what they should carry these out and how they should do it. Therefore, it would be better to provide JICA support through various schemes to provincial delegations which have not yet been supported by JICA in order to enhance their capacity by 2015, the target year for MDG.

### 4.3 Lessons Learned for JICA

[Strategic utilization of training in Japan and effective project implementation with the strategic participation of trainees]

As they had had the chance to participate in training in Japan prior to the Project, the key counterpart personnel in the Ministry of Health well understood the maternal healthcare system and the training system for medical staff in Japan before the Project started. In addition, the main training institution in Japan also dispatched Short-Term Experts for the Project. This enabled the provision of integrated training programs in Japan which were consistent with the Project activities and more effective mentoring for counterparts by the Short-Term Experts. As a result, the effects of training in Japan were considerably increased.

In addition, the training for counterparts and personnel at provincial level, where there is limited personnel change, is also considered to be one of the key factors in enabling on-site practice of skills and knowledge acquired through training which thus become entrenched in the organizations. This has contributed to the significant impacts of the Project, including the nationwide extension of Mother's Classes, and the ensured sustainability of the project effects.

These facts indicate that the effective use of training, and project planning and implementation using trainees is a key in increasing effectiveness and ensuring the sustainability of technical cooperation projects.

[Long-term technical cooperation with program approach based on strategic vision]

The Project was designed and implemented in order to address the issues identified by the

implementation of the Grant Aid Project, "the Project for the Improvement of Maternal Healthcare in Rural Areas" which started in the fiscal year of 2001. As mentioned above, training for key counterpart personnel prior to the Project enabled them to understand the systems and concepts to be introduced by the Project and contributed to the smooth implementation of the Project.

In addition, the Japanese expert, who was familiar with the maternal care system and with actual situations and had been engaged by JICA for assistance in the sector for long time, indirectly supported the Project before the Project began and was directly involved with project implementation as project leader for the latter period. Also the expert was engaged in a series of follow-up activities for the diffusion and extension of the Project effects, including the continuous education system and Mother's classes, after completion of the Project. This long-term commitment by a competent expert contributed to the impacts and sustainability of the Project.

Good practice for technical cooperation with a programmatic approach thus resulted from the inputs of an experienced expert in the field of maternal care in Morocco who played a key role in linking all the relevant JICA activities. Based on this good practice, it is necessary for JICA to build up a strategic approach in order to provide timely assistance using a variety of its schemes.

[Establishment of Models through Activities in Multiple Pilot Sites]

The Project took the approach of establishing models for the improvement of maternal healthcare in rural areas of Morocco through activities in two pilot provinces in two different regions. The advantage of this approach is the synergy effect as the two Pilot Provinces were mutually stimulated and motivated in attaining the objectives. In addition, this contributed to an examination of the effectiveness of the models through the activities in the two different Pilot Provinces in different conditions. In fact, the results of the Project, such as Mother's Classes, were in the end extended to other provinces and regions.

On the other hand, the ex-post evaluation analysis identified that the attainment of the outputs and the project purposes differed between the Pilot Provinces. While both provinces continued activities based on the models established by the Project after Project completion, their activities have largely been supported by follow-up assistances from JICA, including the dispatch of experts and JOCVs. The findings clearly indicate that activities in multiple pilot areas which are geographically distant result in a lot of challenges as well as requiring substantial inputs and follow-ups in order to achieve visible results.

Thus, it is essential that feasibility, including project objectives and strategy, possible inputs, and the capacity of counterpart organizations, is carefully assessed when the implementation of activities in multiple pilot areas is planned.

<End>